
 

 

 

 

 

 

BRIEFING NOTE 

December 2015 

In Pnaiser v NHS England and Coventry City Council1 the Employment Appeal Tribunal held that 
an Employment Tribunal erred in its approach when it found that a claimant had failed to establish 
a prima facie case of discrimination arising from disability, after a job offer was withdrawn following 
a negative verbal reference given by her former employer. 

In this case, the claimant was a disabled employee. She had been a diligent employee for her 
former manager at the Council and received a positive appraisal. Unfortunately for the claimant, by 
reason of her disability, she was unavoidably absent from work for several months. She was later 
made redundant and signed a settlement agreement which included an agreed reference as part 
of its terms. 

The claimant then applied for a job with NHS England. She was offered the job, subject to the 
receipt of satisfactory references, and accepted it. When the recruiting manager of NHS England 
requested a reference from the Council on NHS England's standard template, the claimant’s 
former manager provided the reference which had been agreed under the settlement agreement. 
She did so under cover of an email offering to discuss the matter further. Noting the reference was 
not on the standard template; the recruiting manager of NHS England phoned the claimant’s 
former manager and sought clarification. 

The claimant’s former manager did not provide a verbal reference in the same terms as the 
reference agreed in the settlement agreement. During the course of the telephone conversation, 
the claimant’s former manager implied that the claimant's sickness absences had adversely 
affected her performance and that the claimant might struggle to cope with pressure. Following the 
verbal reference, NHS England withdrew the job offer from the claimant. 

The Employment Appeal Tribunal held that unlawful discrimination had taken place by both the 
Council and NHS England. 

Comment 

This case highlights the dangers to employers and prospective employers when seeking and 
providing references and how important it is for employers to consider carefully the form of any 
agreed reference when entering into a settlement agreement. In this case, the former employer 
ought not to have departed from the reference which was agreed as part of the settlement 
agreement. Employers should be careful to ensure that they give true references that are not 
misleading or discriminatory. As a consequence, many employers have adopted a practice of 
providing a reference giving dates and position only. 
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The dangers when giving a reference 

http://www.employmentcasesupdate.co.uk/site.aspx?i=ed28717


 

 

 

 

 

 

                  Disclaimer: 
Please note that the information on the law contained in this bulletin is provided free of charge for information purposes only. Every 

reasonable effort is made to make sure the information is accurate and up to date, but no responsibility for its accuracy and correctness, 
or for any consequences of relying on it, is assumed by the author or the firm. The information does not, and is not intended to, amount 

to legal advice to any person.  
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For further information or to discuss any of the issues raised in this briefing note, please contact a 
member of the Rooks Rider Solicitors’ team:  
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